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1.
Supreme Court overturns High Court ruling to award an order for costs to unsuccessful party where High Court exercised its discretion to do so in case of public law litigation against a public body.
The Minister for the Environment, Heritage and Local Government has been successful in its appeal against an order for costs made against it, where two principles were used to govern the Court’s discretion to award costs in a departure from the normal rule that costs follow the event.  It was also relevant that the respondent in the case was a public body.  The principles identified by the High Court judge were:

“(1) That the Plaintiff was acting in the public interest in a matter which involved no private personal advantage; and 

(2) That the issues raised by the proceedings are of sufficient general public importance to warrant an order for costs being made in his favour.”

The Supreme Court held that the High Court judge was incorrect in applying these two principles as determinative factors in exercising its discretion, and it will review the decision of costs awarded.  Though the proceedings were brought in the interests of promoting compliance with the law and without any private interest in the matter, it was not considered that these were of such special and general importance as to warrant a departure from the general rule in the exercise of its discretion with regard to costs. 

To read the judgment in its entirety in the case of Dominic Dunne v. The Minister for the Environment, Heritage and Local Government, Dun Laoighaire – Rathdown County Council, 6 December 2007, please follow this link: http://www.courts.ie/judgments.nsf/23fd4a34bad801d980256ec50047a0a8/1345c338fdda735d802570c9004b074c?OpenDocument&Highlight=0,mulcreevy
2.
International human rights NGO forced into dissolution

Renowned international human rights NGO, the International Helsinki Federation for Human Rights (IHF) has been forced to close its doors last week after its submission of a request for bankruptcy to start an insolvency procedure in Vienna where it is registered.  This is a result of the embezzlement of large sums of the organisation’s money by the former IHF financial manager and two external persons.  A criminal trial is due to begin in early January 2008.  As IHF is in dissolution, on 30 January 2008 a liquidator will present the final results of his work to the Commercial Court in Vienna which will then decide upon the final liquidation of the organisation.   
3.
Recent Developments in Human Rights and Judicial Review by Michael Farrell

Attached to this bulletin is a copy of a recent article written by Michael Farrell entitled Recent Developments in Human Rights and Judicial Review, dated 10 November 2007.  It traces the impact on human rights and judicial review since the introduction of the European Convention on Human Rights Act 2003 and examines the effects of Human Rights Act 1998 in our neighbouring jurisdiction, the UK.   

4.
Child Benefit and Direct Provision issues raised before the Dáil

Attached to the bulletin is a copy of Dáil debates which took place in the past week.  The first, involving Olwyn Enright TD and the Minister for Social and Family Affairs took place on the 11 December 2007.  It was in relation to the issue of child benefit with regard to the Social Welfare Bill 2007, Ireland’s position with regard to child benefit under the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and a request for clarity on the application of the two-year habitual residence condition.  The second again involved a debate on the Social Welfare Bill 2007 concerning direct provision payments and took place on 12 December 2007 between Arthur Morgan TD, Olwyn Enright TD, Róisin Shortall TD and the Minister for Social and Family Affairs.  An amendment to the Social Welfare Bill was mooted, which suggested that the Minister, within three months, would report on the direct provision scheme for asylum seekers, highlight the hardship it causes them, and report on implications of increasing direct provision payments before the next budget.  It was declared lost.  

5.
Legal Aid Board (LAB) Law Centre in Dublin city centre closed down

The Legal Aid Board Law Centre at Ormond Quay closed down on 13 December 2007 after a national newspaper discovered that confidential records of hundreds of the Legal Aid Board’s clients were found in a rubbish dump without having been shredded.  Some twenty-four bags of documents were found including medical reports, bank records and copies of wills and passports.  This occurred in July of this year when the documents were put out for waste collection.  The Director of the LAB, Frank Brady has said that the LAB will take disciplinary proceedings against any staff involved and is considering involving the Gardaí because of provisions under the Official Secrets Act and codes of conduct for solicitors and civil servants which prohibit the release of confidential information.  He noted that the centre was due to close on December 21 after twenty-five years but events had forced it to closer earlier.  The Data Protection Commissioner has been informed about the loss of information though clients, whose records were inadequately disposed of, have yet to be informed.     

6.
Irish Human Rights Commission releases report on rendition and Ireland’s human rights obligations

On 11 December, the Irish Human Rights Commission released its report entitled Extraordinary Rendition: A Review of Ireland’s Human Rights Obligations.  The report concludes that diplomatic assurances received from the US Government are not sufficient for Ireland to satisfy its human rights obligations with regard to the issue of ‘extraordinary rendition’ flights passing through Irish territory.  

The Commission recommends that an effective inspection regime be put in place to ensure that no foreign aircraft which might be suspected of involvement in the illegal practice of ‘extraordinary rendition’ may land and refuel in Ireland. An effective inspection regime will ensure that no prisoners are transited through the State en route to a situation of torture or inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. 

To read further recommendations made by the Commission and the report in full, please see: http://www.ihrc.ie/_fileupload/publications/IHRC_Rendition_Report_FINAL.pdf

Attached also to this email, please find a paper by Michael Farrell outlining the legal obligations on Ireland with regard to rendition and the legal possibilities open to the Irish authorities to use to monitor flights which land at Irish airports or use Irish airspace.  

7.
Victims of trafficking to receive compensation in the UK 
A groundbreaking government decision in the United Kingdom has paved the way for victims of sex trafficking to receive hundreds of thousands of pounds in compensation with £140,000 being paid last week to four victims.  

Lovells law firm, which is acting for a number of the victims, say they were told by officials of the Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority that it would 'officially recognise' the trauma experienced by thousands of women and children under a new interpretation of the Authority’s guidelines.  The authority, which awards compensation to victims of violent crime, has agreed payments for 'false imprisonment and forced prostitution during the time of their imprisonment' though neither exists as an official category for damages. Sarah Johnson, of Lovells, said: 'This will serve as a precedent for other cases and we are delighted.' It is expected that thousands of women may qualify for compensation.

Some say the development will be politically controversial by noting that offering to help trafficking victims could encourage illegal immigration.  There are further concerns that traffickers might force women to make fraudulent claims for compensation that would be transferred to the criminals, though experts say that the fact that victims would require legal help in addition to having to prove they had successfully escaped their traffickers, would prevent suspect claims.
The women who have received compensation are understood not to have been deported. Victims will shortly win the right to stay in Britain temporarily after the government signalled its intent to ratify the Council of Europe's convention on action against trafficking. 

8.
Cuba uses the occasion of International Human Rights Day to announce that it will sign two major UN human rights treaties and allow monitoring of its human rights record

On International Human Rights Day, 10 December, Cuba’s Foreign Minister announced that Cuba will sign both the UN International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the UN International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.  These Covenants will bind Cuba to allow inter alia, freedom of expression and association and the right to travel abroad.  Cuba has also accepted periodic UN monitoring of its human rights record under the Covenants.  Havana had refused to allow a UN Special Rapporteur appointed by the now-disbanded UN Human Rights Commission to visit but says that since the Commission and the post of rapporteur have been replaced, it no longer feels threatened.  The discredited UN Human Rights Commission was replaced by the UN Human Rights Council in 2006.   

9.
American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) rebukes US Government for refusing visa for South African Scholar 

Reknowned South African scholar, Professor Adam Habib had his ten-year visa to the US revoked without explanation in October last year.  His reapplication for a visa was denied after months of inaction.  On 11 December 2007, the ACLU renewed its legal challenge against the Departments of State and Homeland Security who claim that Mr. Habib was “engaged in terrorist activities” but refuse to explain the basis for this accusation or to provide evidence to support its claims.  The ACLU is calling on the US government to substantiate its ban on Prof. Habib or grant him a visa.

Prof Habib has been a vocal critic of the war in Iraq and certain US terrorism related policies and has repeatedly condemned terrorism, calling on governments to respond to the threat of terrorism by engaging policies that are in line with human rights norms and the rule of law.  The denial of his visa has prevented him from attending numerous meetings with representatives from the World Bank, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the National Institutes for Health.  

The ACLU is concerned that this exclusion is part of a larger pattern of foreign scholars, human rights activists and writers who are critical of US policy, being barred from the US without explanation or on vague grounds of national security.      

Professor Habib visited Ireland in June 2007 to speak at the Nonprofit Summer School hosted by the Centre for Centre for Non-Profit Management at Trinity College, Dublin.

For further information on this issue and to follow Professor Habib’s case, see www.aclu.org/exclusion

10.
Update on Foy Judgement

The approved written judgement in the Foy case is still awaited.  Once this has been received all parties will go to court to make oral submissions as to how the order as to the declaration of incompatibility with the European Convention on Human Rights should read.  This is now expected to take place on 20 December 2007. 

11.
TASC Public Forum, Local government reform: What will it take?, Dublinm 14 January 2008

TASC (a Think Tank for action on social change) is holding a public forum on local government reform on 14 January 2008 to look at issues such as the provision of more school places, better access to GPs and convenient bus services.  This will help inform TASCs reponse to the Green Paper on the issue due in early 2008.  

The Forum will be chaired by Fintan O’Toole of the Irish Times and the main speaker is Hilde Bjørnå who is an expert on local government in Scandinavia, based at the faculty of Political Science at the University of Tromsø in Norway.  

The public forum will be held from 6.30pm-8.30pm at The Connolly Room, Liberty Hall Centre, Eden Quay, Dublin 1.

Places are limited.  To reserve a place, please RSVP to contact@tascnet.ie or telephone (01) 6169050.

12.
Call for Papers for UCC Postgraduate Conference on criminal justice and human rights, 1 May 2008

UCC’s Centre for Criminal Justice and Human Rights is hosting a one-day international conference in May next year.  Papers are invited from postgraduate students working in the area of criminal justice and human rights.  The conference will also aim to consider the intersection of these fields and to have discussion and debate among researchers within both fields and between the two fields themselves.

The keynote address will be delivered by Mr. Michael O’Flaherty, Professor of Applied Human Rights and Co-Director of the Human Rights Law Centre at the University of Nottingham.  He is also an elected member of the United Nations Human Rights Committee. 

Abstracts of maximum 300 words are to be submitted to the organising committee by February 15th 2008.  Those who are successful will be notified by 29 February 2008.  Submissions and other enquiries should be directed to a.d.odonovan@student.ucc.ie.

13. 
Invitation to join consultative process for Ireland’s joint Third and Fourth Reports under the UN Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (CERD)

Organisations interested in taking part in the consultative process for the compilation of the joint Third and Fourth Reports of Ireland under CERD are asked to contact the Diversity and Equality Law Division of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform.  The consultative process is expected to begin in late January 2008.

If interested, contact: Bernadette Phelan, Diversity and Equality Law Division, Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform, 2nd Floor, Bishop’s Square, Redmond’s Hill, Dublin 2.  Phone: (01) 4790273 or email: BXphelan@justice.ie.
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